
 

 

 

CHAPTER SIX 
 

THE RAY BROUGHAM  TROPHY WINNERS 
 

 

When leading grasslander Dr Ray Brougham died in late 1993, his family had a bronze 

statue created to commemorate his life efforts, and they donated this to the NZ 

Grassland Trust, who decided to award this Trophy to those people they considered 

had significantly advanced the countryôs pastoral industry in some way. 

 

The first recipient of the Ray Brougham Trophy was Professor Tom Walker, well-

known for his expertise in soil fertility  matters and applying them to livestock farming 

and home gardens. From then on, winners were selected from farming, research, 

communication and the agricultural industry.  

 

To date 27 people have been recognised, and four of them have been NZGA Presidents. 

In this chapter I am attempting to summarise their achievements. 

 

The Winners: 

1994  Tom Walker           Education 

1995  Trevor Ellett           Farming 

1996  Kevin OôConnor          Research 

1997  Frank Torley          Television 

1998  Peter Clifford          Research 

1999  Brownrigg Agriculture    Farming 

2000  Bill  Rumball  Research 

2001  Doug Phillips  Inventor 

2002  Lester Fletcher  Research 

2003  Harry Wier   Farming/Invention 

2004  Mike OôConnor   Research 

2005  Marc Ulyatt             Research 

2006  Jim White   Education 

2008  Colin Holmes  Education 

2009  David Scott              Research 

2010  Dave Clark              Research 

2011  John McKenzie  Commerce 

2012  Greg Lambert   Research 

2013  Tom Fraser              Research 

2014  Syd Easton              Research 

2015  Stewart Ledgard   Research 

2016  Alec Mackay   Research 

2017  Ants Roberts   Commerce/Research 

2018  Tony Rhodes  Extension 



 

 

2019  Gavin Sheath   Research 

2020  Gerald Rys   Administration 

2021  Alison Popay  Research 

 

  

Tom Walker 

For most of the past 94 years New Zealand was fortunate to have Tom Walker around, 

usually talking about soil fertility. Professor Thomas William Walker or ñProfò, as we 

knew him, gained a nationwide reputation for his great 

enthusiasm for legumes and nitrogen fixation in pastures 

and his expertise in gardening. Even in his retirement years 

Tom delivered around 100 lectures to groups all over the 

country, supported mainly by fertiliser companies.  

 

He also frequently appeared on radio and television, most 

notably on the television programme Maggieôs Garden 

Show, as the vegetable gardening specialist, showing us 

how to grow great vegetable crops in his hillside garden 

near Halswell to the south of Christchurch. He also 

featured on the Canterbury CHTV channelôs Homes and 

Gardens helping with regional problems. He was 

gardening correspondent for the Christchurch Star during 

1972-1992; for The Press from 1992 onwards, and was a 

consultant for Wrightson from 1972 to 1984.  

 

 

In 1994 Tom Walker received the inaugural Ray Brougham Trophy from the New 

Zealand Grassland Trust and was made an honorary NZGA Life Member in 1996. He 

also received the Bledisloe Medal at Lincoln University in 1996, the Rutherford Medal 

from the Royal Society of New Zealand in 1998, and the Order of New Zealand in 

2000. The New Zealand Institute of Agricultural and Horticultural Science also 

awarded him the Jubilee Medal for contribution to agricultural science.  

I first knew Tom in Britain as our lecturer in crop production at Kings College, Durham 

University in Newcastle upon Tyne, back in 1958 when he was one of the effective 

team that the Kiwi  Dean of Agriculture, Mac Cooper, had developed there in the School 

of Agriculture. From him I learned of the potential transpiration rates at Lincoln 

College, and the green footsteps that Tom observed not long after he had applied 

molybdenum as a trace element on one pasture plot ï he had walked back over his trial 

area to the gate and his footsteps showed up afterwards. I listened to his enthusiastic 

deliveries about soil fertility  then and never forgot his sound advice ñIf  you want to 

educate, you have to entertain!ò With that pleasant resonant voice, Tom always did!  

Tom Walker was born on 22 July 1916 in Leicestershire, England. At Loughborough 

Grammar School, he was awarded the Royal Scholarship in Chemistry at London 



 

 

University and in 1937 he obtained 1st class honours in chemistry and a chemical 

physics honours degree. In 1939 he received a doctorate in soil science but was not 

allowed to serve in the armed forces. He worked at the Rothamsted Experimental 

Station for two years, looking at alternative phosphates for wartime Britain. He then 

lectured at Manchester University and advised farmers in Lancashire and Cheshire on 

soil nutrient problems.  

After the War he was in the National Agricultural Advisory Service but moved to be 

Professor of Soil Science at Lincoln College, New Zealand, in 1952. Six years later he 

returned to Britain as Professor of Crop Husbandry at Durham University in Newcastle 

on Tyne. But the weather in northeast England was mostly depressing and dreary and 

he yearned for New Zealand fishing rivers, so Tom returned to Lincoln in 1960 and 

resumed his chair in soil science, where he remained until ñretiringò in 1979.  

Tom never really did retire, however, as he continued to build a nationwide reputation 

on national television, for his expertise in gardening. He grew vegetables and supplied 

them to his large family group and his many friends living around Halswell. At NZGA 

meetings he maintained his enthusiasm for legumes and nitrogen fixation in pastures, 

and he gave presentations throughout the year, sponsored by fertiliser companies.   

He always opposed using natural gas to manufacture urea (N fertiliser) because this 

raised food production energy costs. He always argued that farmers seeing their grasses 

respond readily to N, would easily be persuaded to apply more, to the detriment of 

clover content.  

Tom and Edna were regular attenders at NZGA Annual Conferences.  

Trevor Ellett  

In 1985 at the Annual Conference held in Whangarei, NZGA faced a minor rebellion 

when at the Conference Dinner the local farmers honored Trevor Ellett for his 

development of Ellett ryegrass, the first New Zealand privately selected pasture 

selection. Until then only government breeders were allowed to release cultivars.  

Ray Brougham did not want to give Trevor a Grassland Memorial Trust Award, so the 

Northland farmers awarded him instead. After Rayôs death, Trevor was elected an 

NZGA Life Member in 1997 at the Mangere Conference, only 2-3km from his farm in 

Mangere, and he also received the Ray Brougham Trophy in 

1995. 

 

Trevor began his agricultural career by studying at Massey 

College for a BAgSc before the Second World War. He then 

served in the army during the war, rising to the rank of staff 

sergeant. He returned to Massey in 1945, having been 

awarded the Returned Servicemenôs Senior Scholarship, 

graduated, then became a lecturer in the Dairy Husbandry 

Department.  

 



 

 

In 1951 Trevor returned to the home farm (77 ha in grass) town milk property at 

Ihumatao Road, Mangere, just five minutes from the expanding Auckland International 

Airport.  This farm has now been in the Ellett family  for about 160 years. Trevor also 

owned another farm (ex-sheep)at Karaka (80 ha in grass), where in 1968 he set up 

another town milk dairy farm and calf rearing facility, running the two farms in 

tansdem. Despite severe cash limitations, he managed to double his production within 

three years.  He became a leading light in South Aucklandôs town milk supply industry 

and was heavily involved in the East Tamaki Dairy Company and its development for 

well over a decade. 

 

However, anyone in grassland farming knows Trevor because of his groundbreaking 

Mangere ryegrass and his tenacity to develop this grass for livestock farmers. Back in 

1952, Trevor noticed a particularly vigorous perennial ryegrass growing in one of his 

pastures.  He considered that this grass was better than the standard variety, Grasslands 

Ruanui and contacted grass breeders at what was then DSIRôs Grasslands Division in 

Palmerston North. The senior pasture plant breeder Dr Lionel Corkill visited Trevorôs 

farm and helped him to lay down spaced plant evaluations. On his own initiative Trevor 

planted his own material beside the trial, and it grew and persisted better, while the 

Ruanui failed.   

 

Dr Corkill showed Trevor how to measure valuable ryegrass features and the Mangere 

ryegrass kept on growing well. Of course, nothing was known about the ryegrass fungal 

endophyte at the time, and the first release of Grasslands Nui, a cultivar bred at 

Grasslands from Trevorôs Mangere ryegrass, happened to be low in viable  endophyte 

because the seed had not been kept in cool storage. Trevor harvested fresh seed every 

year and so Mangere ryegrass contained high levels of viable endophyte. The 

endophyte (as was found later)produces a chemical called peramine that deterred 

feeding by Argentine stem weevil. 

 

Trevor therefore accused the Grasslands breeders of ñstuffing upò his Mangere and in 

1972 he approached Arthur Yates, head of the private seed company Yates Limited. 

Eventually in 1980, after government certification delays, Yates released Mangere 

ryegrass as the countryôs first privately developed pasture variety, and called it Ellett.  

 

As a result of commercial promotion the new cultivar made a considerable impact here 

and in temperate Australian regions. With royalties from Ellett ryegrass, the TR Ellett 

Agricultural Research Trust was formed. This trust has helped researchers to travel and 

gather valuable experience and information for New Zealand grassland farming. In the 

past decade the Ellett Trust has also donated over half a million dollars to support 

research projects and post- graduate students pursuing pasture science Masters and 

PhD degrees at Massey and Lincoln Universities. 

 

Trevor Ellett was active in a successful farmer campaign for research into insect pests, 

notably soldier fly.  In 1996 the NZ Grassland Trust awarded Trevor the Ray Brougham 



 

 

Trophy in recognition of his great contribution to New Zealand livestock farming. 

NZGA made him an Honorary Life Member in 1995 at Mangere. 

 

Trevor Ellett died on 12 October 2016 at home on his Mangere farm, aged 95. 

 

Kevin OôConnor  

Kevin Oô Connor was well known for his lifetime work in the South Island tussock 

country. He graduated BAgSc from Massey University and Victoria University with a 

BA in Philosophy and Economics in the early 1950s.  He joined the Ministry of Works 

Soil Conservation Section then travelled to the USA in 

1954 on a Fulbright Scholarship to undertake a doctorate 

at Cornell University.   

 

Kevin returned to New Zealand in 1957 and began work 

in the South Island tussock country, studying land use 

planning and resource allocation and was appointed 

Liaison Officer for tussock grassland research.  From 

1959 Kevin was officer-in-charge at DSIRôs Grasslands 

Division in Lincoln researching tussock grasslands for 

the next decade, and was then appointed Director of the Tussock Grassland and 

Mountain Lands Institute (TGMLI), based at Lincoln College, and the inaugural 

Professor of Range Management.  Under his direction TGMLI broadened its terms of 

reference, expanded and published many reports on resource use in mountain 

grasslands.   

 

Kevin relinquished Directorship of the TGMLI  in 1981 to spend more time on writing 

and research but retained the Chair of Range Management and continued to teach in 

the Joint Centre for Environmental Sciences at Lincoln.  He retired as Emeritus 

Professor of Range Management in December 1991. 

 

Kevinôs interests included: 

·  Land use surveys and land use planning. 

·  Animal treading effects on pasture production. 

·  Land development by aerial sowing. 

·  Soil fertility  and nutrient cycling. 

·  Grazing management of tussock grasslands. 

·  Legume ecology and nitrogen fixation. 

·  Water and nitrogen economies of pasture species. 

 

Kevinôs research has always pushed the boundaries and frequently demonstrated the 

maximum obtainable, rather than the achievable productivity using current 

recommendations.  Who would have imagined that oversown fescue tussock grassland 

could produce 14 tonnes of dry matter/ha when given 360 kg/ha superphosphate 

annually and heavy stocking rates?  Heavy stocking rates proved to be the key - mob 



 

 

stocking at 4400 sheep/ha increased productivity by 45 percent over that obtained using 

only 250 sheep/ha. 

 

He was involved in international projects in several countries, including India (1961), 

Chile and Argentina (1964), organising an IGC workshop in Australia (1970), 

conferences in the USA, and as the New Zealand representative with UNESCO. 

 

Discussions with Kevin always demanded considerable mental agility to keep up with 

his thinking.  He was a profound, logical and comprehensive thinker.  Sadly, 

undergraduates and some academic staff frequently became lost in the process, but 

were eventually exposed to a wonderfully broad vision. 

 

He was particularly good at challenging students and colleagues to rethink many 

accepted mores.  For instance, diploma students were agog when he suggested 

helicopters for high country pre-snow boundary checking.  At Lincoln perhaps Kevinôs 

greatest contribution was lecturing and supervising postgraduates at Lincoln in the 

Joint Centre for Environmental Sciences. He supervised some outstanding students and 

had a passion for Lincoln University to remain a force for training mountain land use. 

 

Kevin was a prolific writer that tended to be meaty and challenging, but seldom short.  

For example, one article entitled The Influence of Science on the use of Tussock 

Grasslands was 62 pages long. In 1974, Kevin received with a lifetime fellowship by 

the New Zealand Institute of Agricultural Science and he was awarded the Ray 

Brougham Trophy at Oamaru in October 1996. When as NZGT Chairman, Kevin was 

usually loquacious, so when I presented the Trophy to him, I made the condition that 

he held it while giving his appreciation! 

 

Frank Torley  

Francis Desmond Torley, known as Frank, was a New Zealand television reporter and 

producer, best known for his work on the farming programme Country Calendar, the 

longest-running nonfiction programme in the world. 

Frank was born in Dunedin in 1940, grew up there and in 

Timaru and Auckland. He was a farm worker for three 

years after leaving school, before joining Wright 

Stephenson Ltd as a stock and station agent. He married 

his wife, Jennifer in 1966 and the couple had two children. 

That year Frank Torley joined the NZBC in Palmerston 

North as a rural reporter. He covered central New 

Zealand, and made his first contribution to Country 

Calendar the following year. He continued working on 

radio and on Country Calendar until 1975, despite 

moving to Christchurch in 1970.  
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When the NZBC was restructured in 1975, Frank spent 18 months as a newsreader on 

television in Christchurch, and then became a reporter and director for Country 

Calendar, based in Wellington. After training as a producer, he became Country 

Calendarôs producer and head of TVNZ's rural programmes unit in 1981. As well 

as Country Calendar, Frank producedA Dog's Show, Agri-Tech 2000, and the Young 

Farmer of the Year finale shows. 

In the 1980s, Frank appeared in an advertisement for Wrightsons, which TVNZ 

deemed to be a conflict of interest; and he was stood down from Country Calendar. 

During this period he was producer for the TV religious programmes and co-

presented Top Town. 

In 1989 Frank Torley was named "Agricultural Communicator of the Yearò by the NZ 

Guild of Agricultural Journalists and Communicators, and the NZGT presented him 

with the Ray Brougham Trophy in 1997.  

In the 2003 New Year Honours, he was appointed a Member of the New Zealand Order 

of Merit, for services to television. Frank was replaced by Julian O'Brien as producer 

of Country Calendar in 2005, and became the programme's executive producer. 

Frank continued to report and direct items until 2014 when he finally retired as the 

show's narrator in 2016. He died of cancer in Wellington in March 2016, just 

after Country Calendar celebrated its 50th anniversary. 

 

Peter Clifford   

Peter Clifford was an outstanding researcher in South Island pastoral agriculture and 

his receiving the Ray Brougham Trophy in the year of his retirement (1998) was well 

deserved recognition. 

 

Peter Thomas Power Clifford joined Grasslands 

Division at Lincoln as a technician in 1961. When 

research into pasture seed production was initiated by 

DSIR Grasslands in 1972, Peter was assigned to study 

legume seed production with a view to improving seed 

yields and most effective harvesting. Peter soon 

established a high reputation with South Island herbage 

seed growers. 

 

Peter gained much knowledge about the critical 

components contributing to successful seed production 

by applying considerable initiative in his work, such as 

his concept of  requiring space for better clover stolon 

development.   
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As a result, Peter published high quality papers of his findings and was highly regarded 

internationally.  He was considered to be the worldôs foremost authority on this 

important aspect of pastoral agriculture - farmers cannot succeed in using new pasture 

species and cultivars unless they have top quality seed available in ample quantity. 

 

Peter Clifford had a dry sense of humour which also surfaced during presentations at 

farmer field days. He was able, however, to communicate to the farmer-seed growers 

in language they could clearly understand. 

In December 1998 the new herbage seeds building at the DSIR Lincoln Research 

Centre was opened by the then Prime Minister, Jenny Shipley, who was also the wife 

of a Canterbury farmer. It was named the Peter Clifford Seed Centre and he was like a 

kid with a new toy that day! 

When DSIR Grasslands released Grasslands Puna chicory in the mid-1980s, the 

demand for seed grew so quickly that Grasslands had to delegate Peter Clifford and Dr 

Jacqueline Rowarth to develop technology for growing vastly better chicory seed 

crops. Growers were obtaining less than 100kg/ha of seed at the time, but 2-3 years 

later the seed yield had risen to 300-400kg/ha. 

 
When he was retiring we invited Peter to Grasslands in Palmerston North to meet two 

of his former Lincoln College mates, bee expert Dr Lou Gurr and private farm 

consultant Ian Joll. They had an enjoyable reunion.  

At home Peter was an excellent chef and visitors always looked forward to enjoying 

his meals. Peter died in April  2015, aged 80. 

Brownrigg Agriculture   

For the first time, a large scale, well-run corporate farming organisation, Brownrigg 

Agriculture, based near Te Aute, Hawkeôs Bay, was awarded the Ray Brougham 

Trophy in 1999. David and brother Jonathan ran their 

business in two divisions, with David running the 

livestock farming division and Jonathan the extensive 

cash-cropping and machinery division.  

 

The brothers took on the family farm when their father, 

Fergus died in 1981. They formed the current business 

in 1989 and at that stage they were farming some 800 

hectares, having developed their farm from the 40 ha 

that grandfather Harry Brownrigg had settled in the 

1930s.  

 

By 1999, Brownrigg Agriculture (BA) was running 

7,500 ha, three-quarters of this being leasehold.  There 

were six farms under BA management at Te Aute, 

Wairoa, Wallingford and Te Awanga.  Some was David Brownrigg 



 

 

cropped annually with maize, squash, potatoes, onions, carrots and brassicas, and 

renovated grass followed the cash crops. 

 

Brownriggôs livestock enterprise involved finishing 200,000 lambs each year, 

primarily for AFFCO, who supply chilled meat to European and other countries. The 

cattle business included finishing 4,000 beef steers and bulls annually, for the Asian 

and North American markets. Some 2,000 cows and calves were grazed during summer 

and 3,000 Five Star weaners during autumn.  

 

In addition, Brownrigg established a Wagyu stud with 2,500 head, supplying calves to 

a Japanese customer by live export by air and for feedlot finishing in New Zealand. 

They focused on doing the basics well, said David Brownrigg.  The main drivers 

included scale, systems, staff skills and technology.  Brownrigg is pro-active ï 

combining the best traditional practices with new technology and knowledge.  Building 

the business was a team effort, and Brownrigg shared the credit with the nine farm 

managers, their own specialist staff and outside service providers, an integral part of 

the team. 

 

Newly acquired land was developed quickly.  A range of productive pastures were 

accelerated into excellent condition from previous low-producing grassland. Pasture 

ruled the livestock business and the company employed its own agronomist, Guy 

Hamilton, who had worked for AgResearch before joining Brownrigg Agriculture in 

1984. 

 

Guy Hamilton provided support to the farm managers in pasture type selection, weed 

control and fertiliser application.  He monitored pasture production across the group 

and supported important decisions to match feed supply and stock demand.  

 

In addition to running this large farming business, the Brownrigg brothers were 

involved in other agri-businesses.  David was a director of Wrightson Ltd, and Jonathan 

was chairman of the NZ Export Squash Council. 

 

 
Bill  Rumball  

 

Bill  Rumballôs pasture and amenity plant cultivars greatly extended the value and 

performance of New Zealandôs grasslands for animal feed supply and leisure use. He 

was an active and prolific researcher for 30 years and bred over 40 pasture and amenity 

cultivars. These achievements place him as one of the worldôs leading temperate 

pasture plant breeders; and most notably he developed cultivars across a broad range 

of species for agricultural and amenity uses. 

 



 

 

Bill  developed the worldôs first forage herb, Grasslands Puna 

chicory, which confers high rates of animal growth.  For this he 

gained the Ministerial Award for Excellence in Science in 1989.  

Three of his cultivars - Grasslands Matua prairie grass, 

Grasslands Wana cocksfoot and Grasslands Maru phalaris - 

provided the major element of the successful Government-

funded drought relief packages in 1988 and 1989. The 

successful uptake of this technology won Bill  the Ministerial 

Award for Excellence in Science in 1990.  Bill  was then elected 

as a Fellow of the Royal Society of New Zealand. 

 

Bill  Rumball foresaw many of today's environmental issues, 

including systems sustainability. His breeding programmes, started during the 1970s, 

went on to provide plants that addressed issues such as natural resistance to pests, 

enhanced compatibility with drought, and low fertility  environments.  

 

He foresaw the need to breed for animal production, nutrition and welfare.  He selected 

plants for high animal growth levels in chicory; and in plantain, antibiotic and 

anthelmintic effects on animal parasites in plantain.  

 

Bill  Rumball was invited to participate in collaborations in the Netherlands, Australia 

and the USA.  He also had a major collaboration with Argentina to breed forage species 

suitable for that continent.   

 

Bill  also bred nine amenity grasses for the NZ sports and leisure industry. Two of these, 

Grasslands Egmont and Grasslands Sefton browntop, are among the leading browntop 

cultivars in Britain and perform well in many other countries.  Billôs breeding also 

helped to boost New Zealand herbage seed production by helping seed growers and by 

boosting export returns from overseas sales.   

 

Doug Phillips  

 

Ruakura physicist Doug Phillips made electric fencing cost-effective for farmers. The 

NZGT felt it was high time that this pioneer was recognised by 

the pastoral industry for his great breakthrough, so they 

presented Doug with the Ray Brougham Trophy in 2001.  

 

Doug used an idea that was over 200 years old. The great 

Michael Faraday had invented the capacitor, and Dr Phillips 

applied it to develop a low-impedance fencing energiser, which 

MAF patented in 1963. Doug was challenged by the wife of a 

Ruakura director who asked him at a gathering if  he could do 

anything to get rid of the sea of timber fences that was her 

landscape. 



 

 

 
The original electric fences were based on induction coils that were actually Ford 

ignition coils. They contained thousands of fine wires to produce the step-up in voltage, 

and had a high output resistance.   

 

A farm fence usually leaks electricity because it comes into contact with tall grass and 

wet insulators, and the current can leak away to ground as fast as it is delivered from 

the energiser. Consequently, early electric fences failed to reach voltages high enough 

to control the livestock. 

 

Doug Phillipsô invention avoided this by first charging up a capacitor with almost no 

internal resistance, and then discharging this directly into the fence line.  So the voltage 

on the wire was momentarily ñjerked upò to the full  voltage before it could leak away 

to ground - hence the term ñlow-impedanceò energiser. 

 

It was like trying to fill  a leaky container with water, explained Dr Phillips.  The 

conventional fence energisers were like trying to fill  the container from a teapot, with 

the water leaking away as fast as it was poured in. However the new energiser was like 

up-ending a bucket into the container - it was filled to the top before it could leak away.   

 

Doug had worked on electric shocks occurring in milking sheds and knew  

he could produce a voltage gradient across the ground surface - the cows would get a 

shock from walking on the shed floor if  the voltage was sufficient.    

 

So he tried an ñundergroundò fence, consisting of two buried wires about a metre apart. 

It worked, so he set up a trial at Ruakura.  Visitors were mystified when they saw cows 

standing on a grazed-out area, looking longingly at fresh grass nearby - with no fence 

keeping them out! When they approached the tempting grass they received a shock 

through their feet - and refused to go further.   

 

But this underground fence proved impractical, because of high power consumption 

and a risk of dangerous shocks.  When Doug had developed his new fence, an electric 

fence ñexpertò visited Ruakura to check it. He saw the fence wire was threaded through 

holes in nine steel posts and connected to a section of uninsulated normal fence, and 

said it was impossible to electrify that fence. He was so convinced that he knelt down 

on the ground, with bare knees and wearing shorts, and grabbed the wire - and was 

thrown skywards with the shock!   

 

This same expert returned a year later when the researchers were ready to produce the 

ñWaikato fence unitò, and again insisted on demonstrating that the system was based 

on a fallacy.  He grabbed hold of the terminals with his hands, and the effect was 

literally electrifying - he almost went through the wall. They never heard any more 

from him.   

 



 

 

Doug Phillips came from a farming background. He was born in Te Kuiti  and brought 

up on family farms in South Waikato.  He graduated in physics from Auckland 

University then trained in radio-physics, intending to pursue radar research in Britain, 

but instead he started at Ruakura in 1947 and continued working there, apart from short 

overseas postings, until retiring to Waihi Beach in 1986. He established the Biophysics 

Group at Ruakura and was involved in research on lactation and milking machines as 

well as a range of other biophysics projects. But MAF never acknowledged his fencing 

invention. Doug was awarded the Ray Brougham Trophy in 2001; this was his first 

award for this work.  

 

Hamilton businessman Bill  Gallagher, now Sir William, went on to commercialise the 

concept and spread the new power fencing to the world in the 1970s and 80s. 

Gallaghers even used it successfully to control people, as security fencing, as well as 

elephants. 

 

Doug Phillips remained a keen inventor until his death in 2014. His son Peter has 

continued in his fatherôs footsteps and is also a successful inventor. 
 

 

Lester Fletcher  

 

Lester Fletcher, pasture researcher based at AgResearchôs Lincoln centre, undertook 

an exceptional long-term research effort on ryegrass and tall fescue. Since 1980 he not 

only identified the cause of ryegrass staggers in grazing livestock, but his research 

effort led to this serious disorder being resolved. The endophyte fungus had been 

discovered in New Zealand back in 1935, but had no effect when the grass seeds 

were fed to poultry, so was forgotten. 

 
Ryegrass staggers occurs in grazing livestock during dry 

summers and turns many thousands of New Zealandôs farm 

livestock into staggering drunks during summer and autumn. 

It reduces animal performance significantly and can lead to 

multiple stock deaths if  animals are left to graze ryegrass 

pastures. Deer and horses are particularly sensitive, and 

racehorses are reported to never race again after a bout of 

staggers. 

 

Lester Fletcher started with DSIR as a technician in 1967, 

working in the high country, but his grazing trials with 

hoggets at DSIR Grasslands in Lincoln and soon had him 

undertaking his own research.  

 

He observed some interesting sheep behaviour in a ryegrass cultivar trial he was 

managing at Lincoln during 1980. He saw sheep staggering while grazing one variety 



 

 

but not another, and his suspicions and research was ably supported at Lincoln by 

MAF researcher Ian Harveyôs microscopic analysis. They revealed that the 

culprit was indeed the endophyte fungus and as a result, the research accelerated, 

in both organisations that combined in 1992 as AgResearch. 
 

The rest is now history.  A team effort developed when biochemists identified toxins 

produced by the endophyte fungus living in ryegrass plant tissues, and showed them to 

be the cause of ryegrass staggers.  One compound, called lolitrem B, was found to 

cause staggers. Entomologists then discovered that a pasture pest, Argentine stem 

weevil, which feeds on ryegrass plants, was killing  those that were free of the 

endophyte fungus.  The endophyte fungus not only caused ryegrass staggers, but it also 

protected ryegrass plants from attack by this weevil and several other insects.   

 

The scientists then screened endophyte in ryegrass plants from all over the world, and 

endophyte strains were identified that produced the pest deterrent (later identified as 

the chemical peramine), but not lolitrem B, in ryegrass plants. Selected New Zealand 

ryegrass plants were artificially inoculated with these strains, and this led to the release 

of the first ryegrass cultivars containing a novel endophyte in 1990.  

 

But a third endophyte toxin, ergovaline, was found to cause heat stress disorders in 

grazing livestock, so further research identified other endophyte strains that develop 

the insect deterrent, but neither of the compounds toxic to farm animals. Perennial 

ryegrass cultivars containing this novel endophyte have been commercially available 

for almost two decades and ryegrass pastures based on them avoid ryegrass staggers 

and heat stress in grazing livestock.  Lester Fletcher tested all ryegrass cultivars 

containing the novel AR endophyte strains (for example, AR37) before the seed was 

released. 

 

Lesterôs wife, Carol, was an invaluable partner and support in this work. He was 

promoted to scientist status in 1991 and the same year he received the DSIR Director 

Generalôs Award for Outstanding Achievement and a Ministerial Commendation. 

 

He presented invited plenary papers at several International Symposia on 

Endophyte/Grass Interactions, served on the organising committee of the latest 

International Endophyte Symposium held in Germany, and chaired a session at the 

same symposium. 

 

 

Harry  Wier  

 

Harry Wier, a farmer near Bulls, raised effective and sustainable pasture management 

to a new level. Farmers who completed the course run by Harry, which taught them 

how to use his successful TechnoGrazingÊ concept, have reaped quite a financial and 

psychological reward, and farm consultants have likewise benefited. 



 

 

 

Harry was born at Sanson, in the ManawatȊthe son of Polish engineer and war hero, 

Jan Wierzbicki, an automotive engineer who escaped through Norway, earning the 

Croix de Guerre along the way.  Harryôs mother Cynthia Wilson served in Britain 

during the war and met Harryôs father while stationed with the Polish Free Army in 

Scotland.Harry Wier was reading textbooks on grassland farming when he was only 

11 years old, and then his father died when Harry was 16.  He 

started farming aged 18, with a burning ambition to emulate the 

successful bull-beef farming that DSIR director Ray Brougham had 

developed in ManawatȊ, near Palmerston North, but on a 

commercial farm scale.  Harry soon realised that farming bull beef 

required more flexible fencing and watering systems for the 

intensive grazing management he was applying, so he developed 

his innovative Spider Fencing, with built-in springs and fibreglass 

posts, from his own ideas.  

 

Harry began by pulling out all the internal fences on Burleigh, his farm just north of 

Bulls on State Highway One. Experimenting with bull mob sizes and different grazing 

patterns, he found that rotationally grazing several hundred bulls, with rotations as long 

as 80 days, demanded much labour and effort.  Grazing rotations, clashing with gun 

irrigator use, caused additional complications.   

 

To surmount this problem, he tried break-grazing mobs of 20 bulls side-by-side, rather 

than keeping the usual no-manôs land between mobs. Harry  

re-fenced the 180 ha farm into long, narrow 50 metre-wide ñlanesò with permanent 

fences. Surprisingly, the bulls quickly settled and grazed together in harmony.   

 

He then developed ñmultiplexingò, a grazing system involving temporary fences 

placed across several long narrow paddocks, but the temporary fencing equipment was 

too inflexible.  Fibreglass fence posts proved more resilient and withstood bulls so he 

developed his own fencing product that he named Spider Fencing, which reflected the 

strength and springiness of a spiderôs web. 

 

Harry Wier exhibited his original fibreglass post and stainless steel clip (pressed out 

on a crude press on the lounge floor) in the Farm Inventions section at National 

Fieldays in 1977 and won a Fieldays Award.   

 

He began marketing his own products from the back door of the farmhouse in 1981 

and this rapidly expanded, only by word of mouth, into Kiwitech International, 

manufacturing products in a factory on the north-western outskirts of Bulls. Harry and 

his wife Chloe run this business with great success, employing their daughters Tessa 

and Laura and several staff.   

 

Harry Wier has always been more interested in grassland farming theories, rather than 

just selling the hardware, so he instigated the first Technosystem (a term coined by 



 

 

American distributors) course in May 1993.  John Hudson, a well-known farmer at 

Gwavas Station in Hawkeôs Bay was the first to adopt it.  Though developed for use 

with bull-beef production, it has since been used successfully with sheep, deer and even 

dairy cows.  Wier himself has used it for more than 30 years and finds it completely 

sustainable, even under organic production in his own case. However, there are some 

situations where terrain, slope, bush or soil type can make it unsuitable. 

 

In order to fund the R&D and development of new products, it has been necessary to 

be commercial in all the grazing system activities. But those farmers who have 

completed the course have never returned to their previous methods.  

 

Harryôs trained reps install TechnoGrazing systems on farms using CAD and GPS 

technology.  He continues to examine further options for enhancing animal health and 

production through more efficient utilisation of grass/herbs and undertakes 

experiments to prove (or disprove) his theories. 

 

The benefits to farmers are impressive - see the paper by Charlton & Wier in the 2001 

Conference Proceedings where several farmers reported their results, doubling their 

animal production with this sustainable system.  

 

Despite the Covid-19 pandemic Harryôs training and fencing sales are in top gear; and 

an evaluation is underway at the Rothamsted Research Centre in Britain.  

 

Mike OôConnor 

  

Mike OôConnor has made outstanding achievements in carrying out research to seek 

solutions for New Zealand farming problems and the effective manner in which he has 

conveyed this information to end users. His key 

achievements include: 

 

Nutrient management ï  

 

·  Pasture yield responses to N in regions of New 

Zealand ï this was some of the pioneering N 

research and has led to the important role of N 

fertiliser in New Zealand farming today. 

 

·  Mg requirements for dairying ï Mikeôs 

surveying of dairy farms and farmlet research with the late Peter Young resulted 

in effective Mg supplementation techniques being developed that have greatly 

reduced the detrimental effects of hypomagnesaemia. 

 

·  Lime on hill  country ï At Te Kuiti  Research area, Mike defined the lime 

requirements of moist hill  country for increased sheep production. 



 

 

 

·  Northland ï Mike has carried out much research on nutrient requirements, soil 

physical conditions, irrigation etc 

 

Utilising farm wastes ï In the early 1980s, Mike started working in this what was then 

a new area and his work since has clearly established the high nutrient value of dairy 

farm effluent. He has more recently included research on human waste utilisation and 

has carried out extensive consultancy work in this area. 

 

Farmer extension ï In his own quiet way, Mike is a very effective communicator to 

farmers and consultants. Over time he has adapted his approach to encompass modern 

learning techniques with farmer study groups, including MǕori. 

 

Mike has given extensive service to both NZGA and NZIAS. He has also served as a 

personal mentor to many colleagues.  As a result of these activities, Mike has had an 

outstanding career in taking grassland science to the farming community.  He is highly 

respected by his research peers, the NZ fertiliser industry and the farming community 

for his achievements. 

 

Marc Ulyatt  

 
Dr Marc Ulyatt has, in a long and distinguished career of over 40 years national 

and international research, contributed impressively toward our current understanding of 

ruminant nutrition and was awarded the Ray 

Brougham Trophy in 2005.  

During his career Marc published over 130 scientific 

papers in controlling rumen digestion, protein 

digestion and metabolism, pasture plant evaluation and 

methane emission from ruminants.  

He collaborated with leading international groups in 

Australia (the Waite Institute), Scotland (the Hannah 

Dairy and Rowett Research Institutes) and the USA 

(Universities of California and Ohio).  

Marcôs research career started in 1959 when, as a 

graduate at Massey he took part in collaborative experiments between Massey and DSIR 

Grasslands in pasture strain trials. Within DSIR Marc did a PhD working on regulating 

ruminant feed intake.  

After graduating in 1964 Marc won a NZ National Research Fellowship which took him 

to Scotland, working with Sir Kenneth Blaxter at the Hannah Dairy Research Institute in 

Ayr, and the Rowett Research Institute at Aberdeen. He returned to New Zealand in 1967 

to examine the cause of the large difference in liveweight gain when sheep were fed 

ryegrass or white clover.  



 

 

In collaboration with leading international scientists, including Ray Bailey, John MacRae, 

Adrian Egan, Lee Baldwin, Des Walker, and others, pioneering techniques were 

developed to measure digestion flow. In 1979, Marc was invited to the Grassland Research 

Institute, Hurley, near London where he collaborated with David Thomson and David 

Beever. They discovered that certain legumes, such as Lotus species and sainfoin contain 

condensed tannins, shown to spare protein from rumen digestion. This work led to more 

research to identify the active components of condensed tannins; and to breeding tannin-

containing plants.  

During a period of ground-breaking research in understanding how rumen digestion is 

regulated, Marc and colleagues showed the physical attributes of livestock diet in 

determining feeding value, and that long feed particles are broken down until they are 

small enough to pass out of the rumen. The relative importance of chewing and rumination 

in reducing the particle size was assessed, enabling the fundamentals of rumination to be 

understood and landmark models developed.  

In the early 1990s Marc developed a programme to research protein use, a key part of 

pasture plant digestion. Marc continued to develop this, as earlier work had shown protein 

was poorly used by ruminants grazing fresh pasture. Protein supply to the small intestine 

was correlated with animal performance and Marc led and developed this programme 

during the rest of his working days.  

In his latter years at DSIR, Marc and Dr Julian Lee and their team set up a commercial 

feed analysis service, feedTECH, based on near infra-red reflectance technology to 

evaluate feeds. In the mid-1980s, Marc, Tricia Harris and Winsome Parnell had 

established the NZ Food Composition Tables.  

In the early 1990s, interest in greenhouse gases focused on methane from the rumen as the 

major NZ emission source so Marc developed the first national inventory for ruminant 

methane, with a model of ruminant methane emission developed in 1991, for the Ministry 

for the Environment for developing policy. Even after he retired, Marc worked with Dr 

Harry Clark to refine methods for ruminant methane to meet obligations under the Kyoto 

protocol.  

Marc was also heavily involved in many roles of national significance.Recent awards 

include: Fellow of the Royal Society of New Zealand (1988); Fellow of the New Zealand 

Institute of Agricultural Science (1989); presentation of the Muriel Bell Lecture to the NZ 

Nutrition Society in 1991 and presentation of the Livestock Improvement Corporation 

Lecture to the NZ Society of Animal Production in 1996 and he was later accorded an 

Honorary Life Membership.  

Jim White  

Jim was born in the Graham Valley inland from Motueka. He studied soil and plant 

science at Lincoln and graduated in 1955 and became Professor Tom Walkerôs first 

masterate student. Jim went to Adelaide, South Australia where he undertook a 

doctorate before returning to Lincoln as a lecturer.  

 



 

 

In 1970 Jim chaired the LOC for the NZGA Conference at Lincoln and became a 

dedicated member. When several years later he became Head of 

the Plant Science Department, he developed the custom of 

bringing his staff to the annual NZGA conferences. Jim always 

asked the ócurlyô questions after many presentations, never to 

embarrass the speaker but to gain more knowledge for all those 

attending. During his career he co-authored a textbook on pasture 

and crop science but he was also a very keen gardener with his 

wife Barbara. He retired in 1994 and his gardening interest took 

over. The Canterbury Horticultural Society benefited from his 

expertise and he covered different aspects at the monthly 

meetings. He spoke at many other clubs and was also active in 

judging the regional gardens. 

 

One year Jim and Barbara took a trip to Britain and while in Warwickshire they decided 

to attend a Sunday service at a Methodist church. They were sitting in a pew when two 

elderly women sitting behind touched Jimôs shoulder and politely asked if  he was from 

New Zealand.  

 

Jim replied that he lived in Christchurch and they asked if  he knew a Professor Walker, 

whereon Jim replied, ñKnow Prof? Tom and I work together!ò They were two of Tomôs 

sisters who lived in Britain! The Whites were duly treated to the Walker family 

hospitality for several days and had difficulty  moving on.  

 

Sadly, Jimôs health deteriorated in 2004-5 and after receiving the Ray Brougham 

Trophy at NZGA Dunedin he died in 2007. 

 

 

Colin Holmes   

Colin William Holmes was born in Colombo, Sri Lanka, in December 1941 where his 

Northern Irish father was in the Colonial Civil  Service.  In 1951 the family returned to 

County Antrim where they lived on a small farm, running pigs, 

sheep and beef cattle. 

After school in Enniskillen and a BAg degree at Queens 

University, Belfast, Colin completed a PhD in 1966 at the 

Babraham Institute, part of Cambridge University, but then 

accepted a lecturing position in the Department of Dairy 

Husbandry at Massey University. He had wanted to go to New 

Zealand having watched the All  Blacks play in Belfast.  

At Massey, he studied the effects of urea fertiliser on pasture milk 

production and learned a lot about grazing systems. One outcome 

was the Massey rising plate pasture meter, developed in 



 

 

collaboration with Bob McLenaghan. This led to studies on pasture yields before and 

after grazing, the quantities of pasture to be offered per cow daily and the effects of 

grazing management on future pasture quality.  

Colin also collaborated with Ian Hook of Herd Improvement (now LIC), in studies of 

somatic cell counts (SCC) in milk, from the vat or from individual cows, as an indirect 

measure of mastitis in cattle. These proved to be a useful measurement for farmers to 

use. 

Throughout the 1970s and 80s, he was on the National Mastitis Advisory Committee, 

a trustee for the Westpac Taranaki Agriculture Research Station and he organised and 

contributed to the Massey Dairy Farmerôs Conference. 

In the 1980s he worked on a project headed by the late Dr Arnold Davey at Massey to 

prove that high breeding index cows were better than those of low merit. He also 

chaired a group running the Holstein Friesian Strain Trial, including DairyNZ, LIC, 

and Moorpark Research Centre, Ireland. 

In 1990, Colin became interested in once-a-day (OAD) milking and worked with dairy 

farmer Lionel Harding and family near Putorino in Hawkeôs Bay. They had been 

milking OAD for about five years and some of the OAD cows produced well and were 

fatter, but had higher SCC, according to Colin. 

So in 1991, he undertook the first OAD study in New Zealand, comparing OAD cows 

with those milked twice a day. He became an advocate for OAD because it was a 

simpler system for producing low-cost milk. 

Colin retired from Massey in 2006 but continued working with dairy farmers, focusing 

on OAD milking and grazing systems. He felt that OAD milking fitted well with 

grazing systems and was less demanding on people and cows. It improved cow body 

condition and fertility, reduced the distance walked by cows and also minimised 

lameness. 

Colin Holmes was made a Member of the New Zealand Order of Merit for services to 

agriculture in 2010. He was awarded the Sir Arthur Ward Award in 1997, the 

McMeekan Memorial Award in 2004 and life membership of the NZ Society of Animal 

Production.  

The NZ Grassland Trust awarded Colin with the Ray Brougham Trophy in 2007 and 

he received a Lifetime Achievement Award at the National Dairy Excellence Awards 

in 2009. Colin Holmes died in 2017 after a long illness. 

 

David Scott  

David was born and brought up on Godley Peaks Station in the McKenzie Basin and 

retained a strong affinity with this environment throughout his life. He spent time in 

DSIRôs Plant Physiology Division in Palmerston North, studying the Tongariro 



 

 

National Park vegetation communities but soon returned 

south to lead the high country research while based at 

Lincoln.  

David invited me to see his high country research when I first 

met him in December 1973 at Grasslands Lincoln. I was 

spending that Christmas with family in Invercargill and 

visiting Grasslands Gore while there. At New Year we stayed 

in our frame tent at Wanaka and I drove from there through 

the Lindis Pass to the Wolds Station near Tekapo, where the 

High Country team was staying in the quaint shearers 

quarters.  

The station was one of 26 in the McKenzie Basin area. I was 

duly allocated a room to myself - a bit strange as other staff 

were sharing. I settled down in my sleeping bag but was soon 

woken - by rats running over me! I looked at my watch and it was 2.00am. Half an 

hour later the phone rang - an unusual ring. Then a few minutes later there was another 

ring in another code. It was a party line, something Iôd never heard of in Scotland!  

I learned later that there was only one phone number in that area, shared by 26 runs in 

the Basin, and I heard them all that night! They were mustering and worked together...  

At Grasslands I was involved in editing Davidôs paper drafts, a thankless task for the 

Editorial Committees - no one volunteered to do them! One I remember was from work 

he did while at the DSIR Plant Physiology Division in Palmerston North. It was an 80-

page list and description of plant species he had identified in the Tongariro National 

Park, and was really tedious to even try reading it. But every paper had to checked and 

verified as accurate scienceé 

Davidôs work in the McKenzie Basin was innovative and he attracted many visitors to 

the site he developed at Mt John. The site and plots can still be seen on Google Maps, 

just off the left hand side of the Godley Peaks Road that branches off the main highway 

south of Tekapo. The plots are only a few kilometres along the road and are extensive. 

David grew different pasture species and studied their ecological abilities in this 

situation.  

I used to meet him in various places, just about every year, and once I visited him while 

he was working in Edinburgh at the Botanic Gardens. He had been collecting 

Hieracium species throughout Scotland and in parts of the European continent, and 

was looking for types to compete with the aggressive plants that were spreading 

through the South Island high country. I doubt that he succeeded, however. He told me 

that his mother had been the one who scattered seeds of the Connie Russell lupin along 

the high country roadsides between Burkes Pass and Tekapo. Since then it has 

colonised many places and is a tourist attraction but a conservationistôs nightmare!  

David Scott 



 

 

In the 1980s I once stayed overnight in his new home with him and learned something 

about this unusual scientist. He had tethered a goat to graze the verge beside his house 

until neighbours objected that it had no water. He did explain that it obtained its water 

from the vegetation but they didnôt agree and forced him to sell it. 

David Scott retired to his family sheep station, Godley Peaks, no doubt continuing to 

study his plots near the Mt Johns Observatory. David died well into his 80s in 2017. 

David bequeathed $100,000 to NZGT to advance leadership and/or knowledge that 

will  in some way benefit hill  country or high-country farming. This is targeted 

for early career NZGA members from research, agribusiness, or farming, and can 

be used for travel within NZ or overseas to achieve learning or research 

opportunities; attendance at relevant research conferences/symposia or training 

events; publication of research in open access journals 

Dave Clark   

Dave Clark is not South African but he was born there in 1949. His father was a Royal 

Marine stationed at the British Naval Base in Simonstown, in 

Cape Town, so he was registered as being born in nearby 

Wynberg. His parents were both English and decided to 

emigrate to New Zealand in 1952 and there they started 

sharemilking. 

As his parents moved farms, Dave attended a variety of North 

Island schools then went to Massey University in 1968 to 

study agriculture. He graduated in 1973 and was appointed to 

DSIR Grasslands as a scientist. He worked on animal-pasture 

interphases at the Aorangi research station in Kairanga, 

ManawatȊ, and the lowland research area where Ray 

Brougham was carrying out bull-beef research. He joined 

Rayôs team to measure the intake of Friesian bulls grazing 

perennial ryegrassïwhite clover pasture throughout the year. 

In 1977 he moved to DSIRôs Ballantrae Hill  Country Research Station near Woodville. 

There he worked with Greg Lambert on a large-scale farmlet trial evaluating soil, 

pasture and animal responses to grazing management and fertiliser inputs. At the time 

he and wife Debbie became parents of twins - as did at least two other Ballantrae 

colleagues at that time. We reckoned the staff had better lambing percentages than the 

Ballantrae sheep! 

In 1991 Dave obtained a position with the Dairying Research Corporation (DRC) in 

Hamilton, to develop expertise in ruminant farm systems, particularly dairying. There 

he led science teams in agronomy and farm systems research. 

David Clark 



 

 

At DRC, which became Dexcel and then DairyNZ, Daveôs research concentrated on 

the intersection of farm economics and environmental impact, and he often 

collaborated with other institutes. His research philosophy focused on the premise that 

profitable dairy farming didnôt exclude environmental protection. 

In his career Dave published more than 100 refereed science papers and over 200 

science and farmer conference papers. They covered sheep, beef and dairy farm 

management; dairy farming impact on the environment; greenhouse gas emissions 

from dairy cows; milking frequency, pasture and crop agronomy, and computer 

modelling of dairy farms. 

His work has been recognised by several awards, including: Å The NZ Dairy Industry 

Award for Distinguished Service in 2007; Å The NZGT Ray Brougham Trophy in 2009; 

Å Lincoln University Medal for contributions to Lincoln University and NZ dairy 

farming in 2012. 

Dave retired in 2013 but remains a part-time dairy industry and research consultant. 

Debbie worked part-time at Ruakura but has now retired. 

John McKenzie  
John McKenzieôs achievements well deserve recognition and he was already awarded 

the Regional Award in 2004; and then the Ray Brougham Trophy in 2010.  

He has been a successful businessman in the herbage seeds industry, in Canterbury 

farming, and in supporting pasture science and technology.  

John is CEO of PGG Wrightson Seeds, the largest New 

Zealand seed company and he is the majority shareholder 

of Agricom (New Zealand) Ltd. He developed this well-

regarded Ashburton-based company from small 

beginnings.  

Born in Canterbury, John graduated BAgrSc from Lincoln 

College in 1976 majoring in five units. He joined 

Engelbrecht, Royds, Tavendale & Co Ltd in Ashburton and 

worked as a farm management consultant for four years. 

He served 45 clients there, helping with a full  range of 

technical, financial and management decisions. John then 

became a partner in JB Tavendale & Co Ltd, and continued 

working with farmer clients, property supervision and 

business supervision clients.  

He also supervised the proprietary seed company, Agricom (New Zealand) Ltd; 

Winslow Feeds, a feed milling operation, and he was involved in livestock export 

activities and the development of the Five Star beef feedlot farm near Ashburton.  



 

 

From 1980 to 1987 John also farmed in partnership on a 336 ha fully  spray-irrigated, 

mixed cropping unit, growing approximately 200 ha of arable and horticultural crops. 

He then farmed on his own account, originally running a 95 ha property that grew into 

a 980 ha mixed cropping and 750 ha of arable and specialist seeds, the balance of the 

area is livestock. John is also involved in a large scale dairy partnership.  

John was founding partner of Agricom (New Zealand) Ltd, which was a startup 

company in 1985. This business became full -time employment for him in 1996. John 

closely managed all R&D investments since its inception, and he acted at various times 

as Production Manager and International Sales Manager, in addition to company 

management activities, until Agricom was sold. He took on the management of PGG 

Wrightson Seeds when Agricom and Pyne Gould Guinness merged with Wrightson 

Seeds Ltd.  

The PGG Wrightson Seeds business was sold in 2019 to DLF, a Danish Seed Grower 

Cooperation and John has continued to have responsibility for DLFôs New Zealand and 

Australian business. As CEO of Oceania he also sits on the Executive Management 

Board of DLF.  

Johnôs tremendous integrity is well known and respected throughout the herbage seed 

industry and within New Zealandôs pastoral research community.  

 

Greg Lambert  

  

Greg was awarded the Ray Brougham Trophy in 2011, a fitting tribute to his 

outstanding 40 years of work on New Zealand hill  country. He was born at the DSIR 

Grasslands Gore Regional Station in 1948 and brought up in Northland, at the Kaikohe 

DSIR Grasslands Regional Station that his father, Jim Lambert, had established (in 

addition to Lincoln and Gore). He started his research career at DSIR Grasslands in 

1971 at the Ballantrae Hill  Country Research Station near Woodville, having graduated 

BAgrSc in the same year, and then MAgrSc (Hons1), both at Massey University.  

 

Greg carried out significant studies on hill  country grazing 

management including the influence of fertiliser and grazing 

management on pastures; pasture botanical composition; 

performance of introduced and resident legumes; comparative 

performance of Grasslands Ruanui and Grasslands Nui 

perennial ryegrass cultivars in hill  country; and nitrogen 

fixation during hill  country improvement.  

 

Greg also studied forage shrubs in hill  country, their 

production and sheep and goat browsing preferences; their 

forage digestibility and chemical composition. With 

colleagues he studied pasture composition under mixed sheep and goat grazing on hill  



 

 

country. Later he looked at morphological variation among white clover in hill  

pastures; itôs more efficient use; and distribution of lotus in North Island hill  pastures. 

 

After eleven years Greg was appointed Officer-in-Charge of Ballantrae, until he 

travelled to Pennsylvania to gain a doctorate, working with the US Department of 

Agriculture. He obtained his doctorate at the University of Pennsylvania and resumed 

as OIC Ballantrae on his return in 1985.  

 

He was appointed a Science Manager at Grasslands in 1988 and was a senior scientist 

at AgResearch until 1998, when he was appointed leader of the Farm Systems Unit, 

AgSystems Group in AgResearch. From 2004 to 2011, Greg was section manager 

of Agricultural Systems in AgResearch, based in Palmerston North. 

 

Greg served as AgResearch client manager with Landcorp during 2001-2004 and the 

Ravensdown Fertiliser Cooperative in 2004.  

 

He was a member of RSNZ and NZAPS and served on the NZGA Executive 

Committee from 2002 for about eight years. Greg was on the NZGA LOC for the 

Palmerston North 2003 Conference. Since retiring Greg was a part-time farmer at 

Halcombe (since 1993), and a research consultant. He died in January 2022. 

 

Tom Fraser  

Tom was born in a farming family in Southland and grew up on the land, so understood 

the farming basics well. Tom always worked from the Lincoln Research Station that 

was DSIR and is now AgResearch. Tom worked on 

pasture types grazed by livestock and led discussions 

on farms all over New Zealand and several other 

countries. He talked easily with farmers and a wealth 

of practical information on pasture managements 

matters and was easily understood by those listening 

to him.  

 

Tom took a Diploma in Agriculture at Lincoln and 

then managed Lands & Survey Department Southland 

sheep and beef farms. He joined DSIR Grasslands in 

1969, based at the Lincoln regional centre and ran 

pasture evaluation trials in drylands areas around 

Canterbury. He always related pasture management 

measurement through livestock as the main ñtoolò so 

that farmers could follow the relative value of newly 

introduced pasture types and varieties. 

 

I travelled with Tom and two Canterbury-based seed company marketing managers, 

throughout southeast Australia in February 1988, visiting research areas and productive 

farms to give technical sessions on the New Zealand range of pasture plants and 



 

 

varieties. We started in Victoria and over four weeks  worked on weekdays and relaxed 

at weekends. At these events Tom was always very convincing for the audiences and 

we created considerable interest as we travelled, ending rather exhausted in Gympie, 

Queensland.   

 

He was especially impressed with a woman farmerôs promotion of chicory for pastures. 

Gina Black was known locally around Colac as the chicory lady and it was known as 

Ginaôs Weed! In Gippsland we walked around a dairy farm owned by Peter Notman, 

who had learned to farm óthe New Zealand wayô and as we walked we became covered 

in flies - and he had none! When we returned to the farmhouse we asked him why they 

avoided him and he replied, ñHave you guys never heard of fly  repellent?ò Every time 

he went out onto his farm he put on a hat, suncream and fly  repellent. 

 

Needless to say, the NZGA Conferences and especially the field tours were ideal for 

Tomôs expertise and I remember many sessions out on farms where he gave valuable 

lessons to those present. 

 

When AgResearch formed Tom was promoted to scientist in the Farm Systems Group. 

He worked on applied research in just about every New Zealand region, combining his 

practical know-how and supporting it by the science he experienced, generating high 

levels of respect among the agricultural fraternity.  

 

The last time we met was in Feilding where Tom was promoting a software programme 

that selects, by elimination, the species for seeds mixtures to suit different farming 

situations. Since then he was awarded the Ray Brougham Trophy for his pasture 

technology transfer, and a Life Membership of NZGA. 

 

Syd Easton  

 

Syd was a pasture and forage breeder at DSIR Grasslands and later at AgResearch. His 

successful career was recognised by NZGA awarding him the Ray Brougham Trophy 

at Tauranga in 2013. 

 

The son of well-known Horowhenua livestock farmer and 

Massey Vice Chancellor, Doug Easton, Syd graduated 

from Massey University in the 1960s and undertook a 

doctorate on lucerne at Lusignan in southwest France 

during the early-mid 1970s. He had to submit his doctorate 

thesis and undertake his interview in French and managed 

both with aplomb. 

 

Returning to DSIR Grasslands in the late 1970s, Syd bred 

lucerne and tall fescue varieties at Grasslands, including 

the successful Grasslands Oranga, a disease-tolerant 

lucerne variety, and Grasslands Advance tall fescue. He 



 

 

ran trial plots on several farms around Broadlands on the Volcanic Plateau and 

sometimes we went there together where I evaluated birdsfoot trefoil types as 

alternatives to lucerne on less fertile sites but at the same farms that Syd was using.  

  

Syd also carried out research on his selections at the DSIR Aorangi lowland farm in 

ManawatȊ and at the MAF Flock House research area. In later years he continued his 

breeding work and also coordinated the Endophyte research efforts undertaken jointly 

by DSIR and MAFTech, later combined as AgResearch, and they gained several 

awards for the successful programme that yielded the novel endophytes, particularly 

AR1, AR37(used in perennial ryegrass cultivars) and MaxP (used in tall fescue). 

 

Now retired and an Emeritus Scientist at AgResearch, Syd is also an impressive lay 

preacher at the Methodist Church in Palmerston North, and is highly regarded by the 

churchgoers. Tragically, he lost his wife Pam through cancer in April  2012, then within 

weeks, his mother and his daughter-in-law also died. However, Syd remained stoic and 

admirable throughout this distressful time and in 2016, he married Audrey, to the 

delight of his two sons and daughter. Syd remains a keen lay preacher and walking 

group member. 

 
Stewart Ledgard 

  

Stewart Ledgard is a Principal Scientist with AgResearch and an Adjunct Professor of 

the Life Cycle Management Centre at Massey University.  

In 2014 Stewart received the Ray Brougham Trophy in recognition of his effort 

towards better pastoral farming. He has worked with agricultural sector and policy 

groups in life cycle management and greenhouse gases for over 10 years, and in 

nutrient management for over 30 years.  

Stewart was born on a dairy farm in Harihari, South Westland 

(near Franz Josef) and attended Greymouth High School as a 

boarder before going to Lincoln College where he graduated B 

AgSc (Hons.1) in 1979. At Lincoln he was greatly influenced 

by Professor Tom Walker, and so he specialised in soil science 

and went to Canberra to gain a doctorate in biological sciences 

(1984) from the Australian National University.  

He has been a soil scientist with MAFôs Soils and Fertilisers 

Group at AgResearch in Ruakura since 1979. His main focus 

has been on the dynamics of soil nitrogen (N) with a particular speciality of N cycling 

in New Zealand grassland farming systems. In particular he has worked on the 

optimum use of fertiliser N for growing pasture, and on N losses from grazed pasture. 

This latter research is most relevant to the catchments around Lakes Taupo and 

Rotorua.  

 



 

 

He meticulously designed his trials, giving results that were widely published - 242 

peer-reviewed journal articles and conference proceedings, and subsequently 

integrated into farmer practice. Stewart was also a leading influence in the team that 

developed the NZ Fertiliser Recommendation Scheme that evolved into the computer-

based programme Overseer.  

 

He developed some training modules for using in this scheme, and worked with 

fertiliser reps to ensure that they fully  understood the principles of nutrient cycling and 

the Overseer modelôs function. More recently he developed a research team to 

undertake resource analyses involved in agricultural supply chains - energy, water, and 

nutrients.  

 

Stewart is now determining the environmental footprint of New Zealandôs dairy, meat 

and fibre products, with contractors Fonterra, Beef+Lamb NZ and the Ministry of 

Primary Industries. This has led to him chairing an FAO Advisory Group, charged with 

developing international methods and standards for determining environmental 

footprint analyses. 
  

His farm and policy sector interactions now vary from farmer groups, such as a recent 

field day with Rotorua farmers about Lake Rotorua and water quality; through to 

working with industry groups, especially around environmental management and 

footprint determination; and also to working with international groups, such as the 

International Dairy Federation, International Wool and Textile Organisation and FAO 

on environmental assessment of agricultural systems and products.  

 

A key element of this is ensuring that the New Zealandôs pastoral grazing systems 

are treated fairly in comparison with northern hemisphere intensive housing production 

systems, when evaluated on their resource use efficiency and environmental impacts. 
 

Stewart and his wife Anita, an animal reproduction researcher, live on a 25 ha small-

farm near Cambridge, running dairy heifers. They have a daughter who is a doctor and 

training as a surgeon in Nelson.  

 

He really enjoys the farm maintenance as a physical break from his research. It helps 

to keep him grounded and with a practical eye on pastures, fertilisers, soil and animal 

production. He has recently cut back to four days a week at AgResearch to wean 

himself from full -time research. 

 

 

Alec Mackay 

  

Alec is a Principal Scientist in the Climate, Land & Environmental section based on 

the AgResearch Grasslands campus in Palmerston North. He has  



 

 

a BAgrSc (Hons) and a PhD in Soil Science, both from Massey University and is a 

Fellow and Past President of the NZ Society of Soil Science.  

 

The Soils and Land Use Team he leads has a focus on 

ongoing refinements to land evaluation and spatial planning 

tools for use by the pastoral sector.   

 

He leads research investigating the impact of intensive 

pastoral practices on soil organic matter, and pore function 

and biology as it influences both the soils provisioning and 

regulating services.  

 

A framework for valuing the soilsô natural capital and 

ecosystem services, developed as part of a recent study, 

provides a new tool in land evaluation and planning. The 

approach has the potential to enhance the current suite of soil quality indicators and 

create new science. He is also an objective leader in the Sustainable Land Use Research 

Initiative.  

Alec has been at the forefront of developing approaches for building land managersô 

understanding and appreciation of soils. He was a principal in the development of the 

SUBS (ñSoils Underpinning Business Successò) education package, developed for 

land managers to gain a few simple easily-learned skills for describing and mapping 

soils; linking soil properties and features to their behaviour and responses to 

management; and using this information in business planning.   

 

He has championed the building of environmental management into the Meat &Wool 

NZ monitor farm programme through a series of projects that have culminated in the 

completion of the LEP Tool kit for Meat&Wool NZ. He played a pivotal role in Project 

Green (http://www.projectgreen.co.nz/index) which developed a minimum voluntary 

NZ standard for sustainable livestock production.  

 

Following the devastating floods in ManawatȊ in February 2004, Alec played a key 

role in developing the Sustainable Land Use Initiative for the Horizons Regional 

Council.  

He has contributed to numerous reviews, including: 

Ι The Pasture Productivity Programme in Victoria, Australia;  

Ι Chief Regional Judge of the Ballance Farm Environmental programme;  

Ι Co-ordinator of New Zealand papers at OECD Expert Meeting on Farm Management 

Indicators and the Environment;  

Ι Provided extensive policy advice to MAF policy on organic agriculture;  

http://www.projectgreen.co.nz/index


 

 

Ι Contributor to the Report on ñSoil Management and Land Use: Priorities and Science 

Imperativesò prepared for MORST by HortResearch, AgResearch, Crop & Food 

Research and Landcare Research;  

Ι Member of both the Technical and Advisory Groups of the Sustainable Land 

Management Initiative of Horizons Regional Council;  

Ι Panel member that developed the Draft NZ Soil Research Strategy for the 

Foundation;  

Ι And a member of the science team that developed the soil carbon strategy for the 

Green House Gas Centre in March 2010. 

Alec has contributed to over 100 peer-reviewed publications, over 150 conference 

papers, more than 30 client reports, 3 book chapters, 4 manuals and a software package. 

For his major achievements Alec Mackay was awarded the Ray Brougham Trophy in 

2015. 

 

Derrick  Moot  

Work and Play are four-letter words - and Professor Derrick Moot believes in applying 

both to his life. Born in the city of Christchurch, he didnôt go on farms until he was an 

18-year-old student at Lincoln.  

 

He chose agriculture as being a ticket to travel, but heôs done more for this countryôs 

farmers than most people have. Thatôs why Derrick was 

awarded the Ray Brougham Trophy in 2016. 

 

Derrickôs father was a Dutch immigrant who was production 

manager at the Crown Crystal glass factory in Hornby. Derrick 

baffled his father when he chose to study at university, but I 

daresay he was a proud father afterwards.  

In his third university year Derrick went on an exchange year 

to Oregon University, but had to work full -time at the Crown 

Crystal factory in his second year at Lincoln to pay for this. He 

would sometimes work overnight at the factory and then attend 

his Lincoln lectures during the next day. 

 

In the late 1980s Derrick completed his honours degree, 

focusing on evaluating lucerne-grass mixtures. NZGA Life Member and Lincoln senior 

lecturer Dick Lucas supervised Derrickôs honours project and influenced his 

subsequent career. Derrick learned how to share ideas among his colleagues and not to 

worry. After gaining his honours degree, he worked on wheat research and then studied 

on field peas for his doctorate.  

 

He has also been an avid sportsman in his time, coaching junior football; a coach, 

organiser and a national referee in volleyball; the Canterbury organiser for beach 

volleyball that involved over 3,000 participants; and a champion in lawn bowls. He set 



 

 

up the Sumner beach volleyball league before following his wife (a GP) to Britain, and 

began post-doctorate research on climate change. In those years he was a sceptic about 

this phenomenon, but he examined the evidence, realised it was real, and that it was a 

growing problem. He then met Professor John Porter, a lead author for the 

Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) third report, who introduced 

Derrick to many influential people in a short time.  

 

At this time he also realised that he enjoyed teaching as well as research. So when a 

teaching position at Lincoln was offered to him, Derrick and his wife returned to New 

Zealand; and he began working with his former lecturers in the Plant Science 

department. He mentioned climate change in some lectures, but the students considered 

he was deluded. However, he was aware that when climate change intensified, the East 

Coast dryland farmers would be vulnerable, and he wanted to develop sustainable 

farming methods to ensure these farmers survived. 

 

At this time lucerne, the plant he had studied for his honours degree, was forgotten, 

largely because the varieties then being grown needed pesticide protection and costly 

fertiliser. So Derrick carried out evaluations of lucerne, chicory and red clover, even 

though he lacked research funding. Instead he had his PhD students carry out the 

research. The results could greatly benefit dryland farmers, so he has been telling them 

the findings from eight years of this research. 

 

Derrick has shown that lucerne can perform better than other forages in dryland 

situations, given the right management; but he doesnôt want farmers to see his advice 

on growing lucerne as a silver bullet. If  they mismanage it their farming system will  

collapse.  

 

So by speaking to farmers, at field days, on the phone or directly, he has been 

instrumental in the economic, environmental and social transformation dryland 

farming on the East Coast. He is recognised, nationally and internationally as a legume 

specialist, particularly on lucerne management. 

 

Heôs an outstanding communicator and I echo his need for simplifying the science to 

enable farmers adopt his research results on the farm. Derrick also developed a dryland 

pastures website and created the Beef+Lamb NZ text service that offers advice and 

answers for over 700 farmers every week. 

  

In recent years he has also given over 200 speaking engagements.  Derrick is a 

passionate pasture person, intent on making a positive contribution to the industry. 

 

 

Ants Roberts 

Ants (as he is widely known) was born in Coventry, England, but came to New Zealand 

and obtained a BAgSc degree (1st Class Honours) and a doctorate in soil science, both 

from Massey University.   



 

 

 

He later obtained a certificate of completion for Massey Universityôs sustainable 

nutrient management in New Zealand agriculture course in 2004, and one for advanced 

sustainable nutrient management in 2006.   

 

He is a Fellow of the NZ Soil Science Society and a 

member of the NZ Institute of Primary Industry 

Management. Ants was Awarded the Ray Brougham 

Trophy in 2017. 

 

Ants is the chief scientific officer for Ravensdown Ltd, the 

farmer-owned co-operative that manufactures and sells 

fertiliser, lime, animal health and agrochemical products; 

and runs supporting services, including ground and aerial 

fertiliser application; environmental consultancy and 

precision agriculture technologies to shareholders and 

customers. 

 

Before joining Ravensdown in 2002, Ants was a practicing 

agricultural scientist for 22 years working for MAFôs Research Division. From 1980 

to 1988, he was a district agricultural scientist based in Taranaki; and he then in 1988 

to 1990 he became leader of MAFTechôs Soils & Organics Group at Palmerston North 

and Flock House, in ManawatȊ/Rangitikei. 

 

He eventually moved to Waikato and from 1990 to 2002 he was the group leader of 

the Soils and Fertiliser Group, and latterly a senior scientist in AgResearchôs Land 

Management Group.   

 

Antsô research and consultancy interests included soil fertility  (particularly in 

dairying), agronomy, heavy metal accumulation in agricultural soils, environmental 

performance indicator monitoring and interpretation, and waste use/disposal to grazed 

pasture. He also worked in Tasmania, mainland Australia, Japan and South Africa in 

soil fertility  management on pastoral farms. He was the senior or contributing author 

of 65 science papers, presented 70 conference papers, and contributed five book 

chapters. 

 

Over 25 years he carried out many soil fertility  experiments, also was a consultant with 

pastoral farmers throughout the country, on soil fertility  management to maximise 

economic return. More recently he also advised on minimising off-farm impacts on the 

environment.   

 

In his current role, Ants is responsible for managing agronomic research and 

development for Ravensdown; training 70 agri-managers who work directly with 

farmers and Ravensdown staff in soils, fertilisers and pastoral agriculture. He also 

works with many Ravensdown Corporate and farming shareholders. 


